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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

April 5, 2006
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, April 5, 2006.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Bob Oakes; and Comr. Doug Remaley (arrived at 9:45 a.m.)

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Seth Lawless; Town Attorney Ike McRee (arrived at 9:10 a.m.); Deputy Town Manager/Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne; Wayne Byrum; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; Josh Corsa; Deborah Saunders; Hazel Little; Albert Grimm; Shirley Grimm; Yogi Harper; Reed Fisher; June Fisher; Courtney Gallop; Bobby Outten; Mike Kelly; Harry Thompson; Scott Whalen; Ben Cahoon; Bob Muller; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - COURTNEY GALLOP
Courtney Gallop, Nags Head resident; spoke representing Gallop Funeral Services which operates at milepost 16 on US 158; Gallop Funeral Services offers personalized funeral services to everyone in eastern North Carolina; she invited everyone to visit their facility; she encouraged the Board to pursue the idea of a Town Cemetery.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - MIKE KELLY

Mike Kelly, Nags Head resident and business owner; thanked the Town for its support of the 17th annual St. Patrick's Day Parade; the Parade had 150 - 155 units and approximately 9 - 10,000 observers; the Town Manager has been indoctrinated and Public Safety and Public Works always does an excellent job; WITN from Channel 7 covered the Parade; he thanked the Board again and is looking forward to the 18th annual Parade.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon thanked Mr. Kelly for his time and efforts toward the annual St. Patrick’s Day Parade.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - YOGI HARPER

Yogi Harper, erosion control specialist who represents Surfside Drive property owners; requested Board approval to fill in the gap with sandbags at Surfside Drive from the Hardesty house to the Town sandbags.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JIM NORRELL

Jim Norrell, VFD Deputy Fire Chief; he will be retiring May 1, 2006; he is in uniform out of respect for the volunteers and career members of the Fire Dept; to all is owed gratitude for the quality of service provided to the Town; he was not expecting to end his service this soon and in a negative manner; he thanked the residents/citizens of Nags Head for the honor of serving them; he will have many good memories; he  thanked Board members.

RECOGNITION OF TOWN OFFICIAL

Mayor Cahoon recognized former Nags Head Mayor Bob Muller in the audience.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ALBERT GRIMM

Albert Grimm, Nags Head Pond resident representing the Nags Head Pond Property Owners Association; he spoke concerning the proposed ordinance to amend the Town Code concerning the use of fill material and the development of property; the Association wanted to emphasize their support of the ordinance amendment.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ED MAYS

Ed Mays, Nags Head Pond resident; encouraged the Board to follow through on the proposed ordinance to amend the Town Code concerning regulating the use of fill material and development of property; because of stormwater issues he would like control of lot fill material and bulkheads which affect all property owners in the subdivision.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BOBBY OUTTEN

Bobby Outten, attorney for client/applicant of retail site plan for development of lots at Nags Head Pond Subdivision (item #14 on the agenda); spoke concerning the lot fill ordinance amendment on the Consent Agenda; the property owners purchased property based on existing ordinances and received approval from Planning Board and Planning staff; they will have to go back to the drawing board and redo the project if proposed ordinance is adopted today - at significant cost; stormwater management plan is required for their project; bulkhead is involved and can be hidden; to take a project this far and then propose the ordinance on the day the site plan is to be reviewed is very unfair; this project was supposed to be reviewed last month but because of failure of staff to file public notice on time, the item is before the Board today; he requested the effective date of the ordinance, if adopted today, to be at a later date so his client can continue with the project.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BOBBY OUTTEN

Bobby Outten, attorney for client Stan White who is developing property on US 158 outside of the Roanoke Shores Subdivision; he stated that his client is not opposed to the rezoning to R-3 of the Roanoke Shores Subdivision (item #18 on the agenda).

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - WOODY WHITE

Woody White, resident of Roanoke Shores Subdivision; his neighborhood is in favor of the rezoning of Roanoke Shores Subdivision to R-3; thanked Board members who came by to view the subdivision and the Forrest Street soundside access; if there is development (proposed hotel) in that area, he would like a buffer zone; the Subdivision is opposed to development/improvement of the Forrest Street soundside access.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - LANETTE POWERWATERS

Lanette Powerwaters, resident of Roanoke Shores Subdivision; spoke in favor of the rezoning of Roanoke Shores Subdivision to R-3; after meeting last week with the residents who spoke with Planning staff, all residents present spoke in favor of the rezoning; she asked the Board to support the rezoning of the Subdivision; she provided a list to the Town Clerk of all residents who were not present but who are in favor of the rezoning which is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Cahoon announced Audience Response closed at 9:32 a.m.

REPORT FROM CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

CAC Vice Chair Russ Lay brought forward four (4) ideas from Citizens Advisory Committee members:    
1) Provide a verbal report every month to the Board;  
2) Include a regular section with a CAC update in the Town Newsletter reminding citizens to come before the CAC with any issues; 
3) Reorganize CAC membership by geography/part of Town for better representation of all communities; and 
4) CAC challenged the Board with the items brought forward by the CAC or refer items from Audience Response to the CAC if applicable.

Mayor Cahoon commended the CAC for accepting the challenge that was offered. 

The CAC Report was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Minutes from the February 13, 2006 meeting were approved.  

'Discussion of 2006 Challenges for the CAC as set forth by the Mayor at the 

February 13, 2006 meeting – The Committee discussed the relevance of the CAC and determined they did not want to disband.  The following was the consensus of the Committee:  

· continue to meet monthly

· be more pro-active i.e. setting/advertising agendas and topics for more public input 

· present monthly reports at BOC meetings 

· have more CAC info on Town website; CAC related inquiries to be routed directly to CAC members 

· would like the BOC to refer relevant concerns received from citizens to the CAC instead of forming new Ad Hoc committees

· more demographic member listing is needed; out of town property owners are essential

'The CAC programs were discussed by the Committee and Mayor Cahoon; it was determined that the Lightkeeper award would continue to be awarded and vetted by the Police Department.  The Festival of Thanksgiving will most likely be suspended with the Lightkeeper award being presented during the Town’s month of incorporation which is June.  The Nags Head Architectural Residential Style award would continue; the Commercial Appearance Award program was discussed at length, the consensus of the Committee was to re-visit the criteria for this award, i.e. this award may be limited to one commercial entity instead of three.  The Nags Header Award may be re-visited.

'Vice-Chair Russ Lay will be working with Public Information Officer Roberta Thuman regarding publicity for the CAC each month.  

'Chair Susan Boncek will provide a verbal report at the April Board of Commissioners meeting.  Each CAC member will take turns presenting a verbal report at the Board meetings each month.  

'NEW BUSINESS / OPEN DISCUSSION

On behalf of the Outer Banks Homebuilders Association Vice-Chair Russ Lay, praised the Police Department for a job well done in the joint investigation with the Town of Kitty Hawk in solving a string of construction job site thefts.  Dep. Police Chief Wayne Byrum provided a report on the investigation.  

'Mr. Lay asked if a west-side multi-use path on Highway 158 is in the works; Mayor Cahoon responded that the Town has been discussing with NC DOT the possibility of installing a path on the west side of Highway 158 starting at Barnes Street, going in both directions.  

'Deborah Bryant discussed with Mayor Cahoon the local cable franchise agreement that Charter Communication has with the Town.  

'John Ratzenberger discussed the status of Highway 1243 with the Mayor and staff.  Mr. Ratzenberger asked Town Manager Seth Lawless if NC DOT would be tapering off the asphalt on the private streets like they did on the public streets where it meets the topcoat.  Mr. Lawless stated that he would check on this for him. 

'Mr. Ratzenberger brought to the attention of Public Safety that unauthorized vehicles are driving on the beach in the area of milepost 20-21, specifically over the weekends.  Town Manager Lawless stated that heavier beach patrols would be posted on the beach in that area.  

'Mr. Ratzenberger asked if the Town plans to install boardwalks or put up signs at beach accesses i.e. Limulus or Oregon indicating where to access the beach.  

'Mr. Ratzenberger discussed the regulation of CAMA sandbags.  Mayor Cahoon stated that the NC Division of Coastal Management would be holding a public forum at the Ramada Inn on March 23, 2006.  Mr. Ratzenberger was urged to attend this forum."

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Finance Officer Kim Kenny introduced Tax Collector Debbie Saunders who was recognized by the Board for three (3) years of service to the Town.

Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced Firefighter Joshua Corsa who was recognized by the Board for three (3) years of service to the Town. 

Mayor Cahoon commended the firefighters and the Fire Dept. for the good job they did during a recent structure fire. 

COMR. REMALEY ARRIVED AT MEETING

Board members welcomed Comr. Remaley to the meeting at 9:45 a.m.

Comr. Remaley thanked everyone for the flowers and cards he has received since his operation last week.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #9 to FY 05/06 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Approval of Minutes

-
Consideration of resolution to surplus Town equipment

-
Consideration of revised Town Park Policy to include Harvey Sound Access Site

-
Request for Public Hearing to amend Town Code Section 48-7 Definitions for "non-profit/outreach 
center with aquatic fitness facility" (YMCA) to allow for religious services

-
Consideration of proposed ordinance to amend Town Code Section 34-2 to regulate the use of fill 
material and the development of property
- Continued from February 15, 2006 Board meeting

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to remove item #10 from the Consent Agenda for discussion.  The motion failed for lack of a second.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote.
A copy of the Budget Adjustment #9 ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".
A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".
The resolution to surplus Town equipment, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE DISPOSITION OF TOWN PROPERTY

‘WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina desires to declare surplus and dispose of certain Town owned property.

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head that:

‘(1)
The following described Town owned property is hereby declared to be surplus to the needs of the Town of Nags Head:

‘Dept.
Fixed 





Original
Fair Mkt
Reason

Disposal


Asset No.
Description


Cost 

Value 

for Surplus 
Method
‘General Fund - Administrative Services



440
360

Consulting and labor costs 
$6,885

N/A

Server and
Refuse



for set up of server.





software are












obsolete and 












have been replaced.
‘Public Safety, Fire and Ocean Rescue




730
165

Zoll AED Defibrillator

Donation
$2,000

Obsolete and  
Donation








Valued at 


replaced with








$5,000



a more 











streamlined model. 
‘730
1687

Super Slide Unit for 

$7,197

$4,000

Was permanently




Brush Truck






attached to Brush











Truck.




(VIN 1FTHT36H1JNB30261) 




Donated to Swan Quarter Fire Department October 


Donation




2003. Should have been surplused when truck was surplused.
‘(2)
The Town Manager or his designee is hereby authorized to dispose of the listed items by any legal means allowable to include:    Donation to a non-profit organization, offering for sale at the next town public auction, Internet on-line offering, upset bid process, by destroying, etc.”
The revised Town Park Policy, as approved, read in part as follows:

“Board of Commissioners Policy

Use of Town Park Policy 

(Updated:  June 4, 2003)

(Adopted: September 1, 2004)

(Updated April 5, 2006)

‘Facilities covered

· Town Park located at 415 Health Center Drive 

· Harvey Sound Access Site located at 6912 S. Croatan Highway

‘Principals of use

-
The Town has priority in the use of the Park and reserves the right to cancel the use of this facility. 

-
The Town expects users to respect the Park and to leave it in good condition, clean and ready for 
use when they leave.

-
There is to be no alcohol at the Park.

-
To ensure the security of the Park, it may only be used during daylight hours.  The Park closes at 
dark.

-
The Town will not provide electricity to users of the Park.

-
Grills are not to be used under the pavilion.

-
Reservations guarantee the use of the pavilion only.  The playground area, soccer field area and 
sound access area will remain open for public use. 

-
Pyrotechnic devices (fireworks) are prohibited unless part of a town-authorized event.  

-
Pets must be on a leash at all times.  Owners must clean up after pets. 

‘Priority of use

-
Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners

-
Town Boards and Committees

-
Town staff

-
Non-Town related individuals and groups with reservations and other non-Town related individuals 
and groups.

‘Approval, scheduling and associated issues

-
Groups not associated with the Town may reserve the Town Park up to 60 days in advance of the 
use date.  Reservations require a $50 deposit, which will be refunded after the event, provided the 
Park was left in good order.

-
The Town Manager or their designee must approve all reservations.

-
The Manager's decision may be appealed to the Board of Commissioners at their next regularly 
scheduled meeting.

Ordinance regulating the use of fill material and development of property

A copy of the ordinance amending the Town Code to regulate the use of fill material and the development of property, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider zoning text amendments to Section 48-7 to modify the commercial/residential mixed development definition to increase the percentage allowed for residential development from 50% to 66%

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item concerning commercial/residential mixed development and announced the Public Hearing open at 10:17 a.m.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 23, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance amendment initiated by the Board of Commissioners to increase the maximum amount of total gross floor area that may be used for residential purposes in a Commercial Residential Mixed Development use. The current definition allows a maximum of fifty percent (50%) of the total gross floor area to be used for residential use.  The proposed amendment would increase the allowed maximum percentage of residential use to sixty six percent (66%), but this increase would be limit to only buildings containing three habitable floors.  The maximum percentage for residential use in buildings containing one or two habitable floors would remain at the present fifty percent (50%).  

‘Staff recommends the adoption of the proposed amendment and furthermore finds that the proposed amendment is consistent with the provisions of the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000 in that it addresses the challenge of trying “to balance the needs of residential development and commercial development, especially in the C-2 District.” 
‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote finds that the proposed zoning text amendment is consistent with the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000 and recommends adoption of the proposed ordinance as presented.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, March 23, 2006 and Thursday, March 30, 2006 as required by law.
There being no one present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 10:19 a.m.

 Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning commercial/residential mixed development as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously. 

A copy of the ordinance concerning commercial/residential mixed development, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a proposed text amendment to Town Code Section 48-591 to increase the number of appointed alternate members to the Board of Adjustments from three to four

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the agenda item concerning Board of Adjustment alternate members and announced the Public Hearing open at 10:20 a.m.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated January 18, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance amendment initiated by the Board of Commissioners to Town Code Sections 48-591, Established, Board of Adjustments, which would increase the number of appointed alternate members serving on such Board from three to four.  The established number of alternate members, who serve in the absence of appointed regular members, is at the discretion of the Board of Commissioners.  And it is the Board of the Commissioners who have initiated the proposed ordinance change.

‘Planning and Development staff finds no problem and has no objections with the proposed change, finds that the proposed ordinance is not inconsistent or in conflict with any of the provisions of the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000, and therefore recommends the adoption of the proposed ordinance as presented.
‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends the adoption of the ordinance as presented.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, March 23, 2006 and on Thursday, March 30, 2006 as required by law.
There being no one present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 10:21 a.m.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning Board of Adjustments alternates as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning Board of Adjustments alternates, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Town Code Section 48-283(1) Temporary real estate signs to permit (open house) signs

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the agenda item concerning temporary real estate signs and announced the Public Hearing open at 10:22 a.m.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 22, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance amendment initiated by Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler to amend Section 48-283, Signs permitted in residential districts, to add “open house” signs to the listing of permitted real estate signs.  The one open house sign would only be permitted on the property being advertised for open house viewing.  An open house sign would also only be allowed to be displayed while an agent for the sale of the property was present on the site.  The one permitted open house sign could take the form of either (1) a single freestanding sign not exceeding six square feet in size, (2) a single banner placed on the principal building (exclusive of the roof) not exceeding 36 square feet, or (3) a flag sign no greater than 24 square feet in area.

‘Staff finds that the proposed amendment involving the issue of signage is not specifically or even general addressed by the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000.  Therefore staff finds that the proposed amendment would not be considered inconsistent or in conflict with the provisions of the Plan.  

‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote finds that the proposed ordinance is consistent the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000 and recommends the adoption of the ordinance as presented.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, March 23, 2006 and on Thursday, March 30, 2006 as required by law.
There being no one present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 10:24 a.m.

Comr. Oakes expressed his concern about signs that stay up for weeks at a time; Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that the signs should only be displayed when an agent is on duty.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning temporary real estate signs as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning temporary real estate signs, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "G".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a site plan/conditional use/vested right application from The Links
Group, LLC, owners, to develop Lots 2, 3, and 4 of the ILEX Subdivision and Lot 40 of the Nags Head Pond Subdivision with a group development consisting of office, retail, and restaurant units
Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item concerning a conditional use/vested right application for retail area in front of the Nags Head Pond Subdivision on US 158.  He explained that in the instance of a conditional use/vested right application, the Board sits as a quasi-judicial body.  The Public Hearing was opened at 10:29 a.m.  All those wishing to speak were sworn in by the Town Clerk.

Planner Andy Garman, having been sworn in by the Town Clerk, summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 27, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“Quible and Associates representing the Links Group, LLC has submitted the attached conditional use/vested right/site plan application for the construction of an office/retail group development to be located on the west side of US 158 at Oak Knoll Drive.  The site consists of four separate lots totaling 4.68 acres.  Office/retail group development is a conditional use in the C-2 General Commercial Zoning District (the development conditions for office/retail group development are attached for your reference).  In addition to these development conditions, the site must comply with the Town’s commercial design standards which include vegetation preservation and architectural requirements (section 48-371). 

‘This project includes six separate buildings.  There are two restaurants, two office buildings (attached with a covered breezeway), and two retail buildings (attached with a covered breezeway).  The gross floor area for the office and retail uses totals 41,443 square feet.  The customer service area for the two restaurants totals 3,375 square feet.  Parking requirements have been satisfied with 300 total spaces.  The office and retail buildings are elevated on pilings at the rear of the property and a portion of the parking and traffic circulation is located beneath these buildings.  

‘The wastewater system is located on the rear of the site and stormwater is managed using a variety of methods including standard infiltration basins as well as underground infiltration chambers to be located beneath buildings and parking areas.  A significant amount of fill is being proposed for this site and retaining walls will be required on the north and south portions of the parking lot.  Although portions of the site have been raised by as much as four feet in certain instances, the average finished grade is compliant with the Town’s lot fill regulations.  

‘Vegetation requirements have been addressed primarily through a perimeter open space area adjacent to the parking lots.  There is also a 25 foot required buffer in the rear.  A total of 682 plants have been proposed for this site; one-half of which are in the front and side yards of the property.  As well, the applicant has placed a note on the site plan that existing vegetation will be preserved where possible, particularly in the wastewater repair area.  Buffering consists of five foot wide yards on all sides of the parking lot and a 25 foot yard in the rear.  Because the buffering on the north and south sides of the property has been placed on the outside of the proposed bulkhead (at a lower elevation than the parking area itself), Staff has indicated to the applicant that the height of plants at planting will be measured from the top of the curb of the adjacent parking lot.  This is to ensure that the parking area is properly screened, as this is the intent of this buffering requirement.  

‘Proposed exterior site lighting is compliant; however, Staff is suggesting a condition that an interior lighting plan for the two restaurant buildings be submitted prior to the issuance of a building permit.  Specifically, this will address concerns over the large glass area portions of these building facades.  

‘Comments from public safety, public works, and the Town Engineer have been addressed.  Other than the aforementioned items, all zoning requirements have been addressed.  

‘Planning Board recommendation:

At the regular February 21, 2006 meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend conditional approval of this site plan provided that all Staff conditions have been addressed prior to Board of Commissioners review.  

‘Staff recommendation:

Staff is recommending that this conditional use/vested right/site plan application be approved with the following conditions:

· That the height of buffering adjacent to the bulkheads on the north and south sides of the property 
be measured from the top of the parking lot curb when planted.

· That interior lighting plans for the two proposed restaurant buildings be submitted and approved 
prior to the issuance of a building permit.

· That a NC DENR high density stormwater permit be obtained for this site prior to the issuance of a 
building permit.

· That all four lots comprising this site be combined prior to the issuance of a building permit.

· That a NC DOT encroachment agreement be obtained prior to the issuance of a building permit.

‘Additionally, for conditional use/vested right applications, the Board of Commissioners is required to make the following affirmative findings of fact:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town."
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Sunday, March 12, 2006 as required by law.
Town Attorney Ike McRee questioned Mr. Garman concerning the use of bulkhead to retain fill on site and the use of bulkhead in the immediate area of the on-site sewage disposal system.

Albert Grimm, Oak Knoll Drive; having been sworn in by the Town Clerk; although development is desirable there are some concerns; to date the developer through his representatives has been cooperative with the area residents but the property owners association still has some concerns to include the following:
-
Size, location, screening, and sound (such as with Kelly's Restaurant); Dumpster location; Use of bulkhead for buffering; Lighting; Repair area used for septic system if necessary; Traffic; Bulkhead and amount of fill; and Drainage issues.
Ed Mays, Nags Head Pond resident, having been sworn in by the Town Clerk; expressed his concerns about the bulkhead and amount of fill, buffer area, drainage flow, and stormwater runoff concerns; the homeowner's association has met and the association is not in favor of the bulkhead.

Bobby Outten, attorney on behalf of the applicant, having been sworn in by the Town Clerk; addressed several issues including:  sound, pile driving, dumpster sites, lighting, stormwater runoff, screening of various items, buffering, bulkhead is only 2.5 feet and he would like approval for the bulkhead; the Town has requirements concerning these items which the applicant will adhere to; they have done all the Town has asked them to do and they would like to proceed with the project.

Engineer Andy Deal with Quible and Associates, having been sworn in by the Town Clerk; he added that the seasonal high water table dictates the elevation of the bulkhead before it gets to the parking lot.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned who is responsible for making sure the stormwater process continues to work; Mr. Outten responded that it was the property owner's responsibility.
Mayor Cahoon questioned if all buildings are to be built simultaneously.

Engineer Sean Boyle with Quible and Associates, having been sworn in by the Town Clerk; he is not sure but does not feel that the entire site would be constructed at one time; Mr. Garman reminded the Board that the site plan approval is for two (2) years with a vested right and development would be allowed to be phased over a two-year period.

Comr. Gray stated that the residents in that area have expressed concern about stormwater drainage.  

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 11:33 a.m.  

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to make the following findings of fact for the Links Group, LLC project to develop the Nags Head Pond Subdivision lots for South Beach Plaza:  

-
That the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, 
Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

-
That the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and 
developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
That the use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water 
supply capacity of the Town.

And to grant the conditional use and vested right for the project.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley.

Comr. Remaley feels the applicant wants to make the project work for everybody and the concerns expressed by the residents are Town-wide concerns.

Comr. Gray questioned if the site plan is denied if it has to be rewritten; Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that it depended on the action of the Board - an alternative would be to approve it with conditions or if the site plan does not meet Town ordinance, to provide an opportunity for the applicant to make changes and bring it back to the Board.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler feels the site would be an asset to the Town but she is concerned about traffic ingress/egress.  Chief Cameron said that the right-turn only encourages drivers to perform a U-turn after traveling a block or two when turning right. 

MOTION TO AMEND:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to amend the original motion to require that the following staff conditions be met:

-
That the height of buffering adjacent to the bulkheads on the north and south sides of the property 
be measured from the top of the parking lot curb when planted.

-
That interior lighting plans for the two proposed restaurant buildings be submitted and approved 
prior to the issuance of a building permit.

-
That a NC DENR high density stormwater permit be obtained for this site prior to the issuance of a 
building permit.

-
That all four lots comprising this site be combined prior to the issuance of a building permit.

-
That a NC DOT encroachment agreement be obtained prior to the issuance of a building permit.

The motion to amend was seconded by Comr. Remaley which failed with Mayor Cahoon, Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, and Comr. Gray casting the NO votes.   

NEW MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion that the Board continue action and allow the applicant to correct deficiencies and proceed without prejudice.   The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler.

Comr. Remaley confirmed that the bulkhead and drainage are the main issues of concern.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that she does not feel that condition #1 - That the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances - has been met by the applicant.

CONTINUATION OF NEW MOTION:   The motion passed unanimously.

COMR. REMALEY LEFT THE MEETING

Comr. Remaley left the meeting at 12:25 p.m. as he continued to recuperate from an operation a week earlier.

Stormwater Management Plan presentation - WK Dickson

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that the Town recently entered into a contract with WK Dickson who is preparing the Town's Stormwater Management Plan.  Scott Whalen and Tom Murray from WK Dickson presented an update to the Board on the status of the Town Stormwater Management Plan.  

Scott Whalen, Project Manager, presented a summary of the company and its project philosophy.  Inputs to the Town Stormwater Plan include data collection, stakeholder involvement, and stormwater inventory. 

Tom Murray, Project member, presented sample data obtained and stated that they are approximately halfway done with the project.  

Mr. Whalen emphasized the importance of their use of ArcMap and ArcView; completion of the GIS layer will be one of the first deliverables to the Town.  He presented information on Plan Output (Stormwater Management Roadmap) which will include project specific solutions and regional solutions if applicable.
A report to the Board from WK Dickson will be provided in December 2006.  
Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Mr. Whalen that public meetings would be held both during the day and in the evening.

Board members thanked Mr. Whalen and Mr. Murray for their report.

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 12:50 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 2:03 p.m.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND 

DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR
Review of site plan for Oceanside Hotel

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 27, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“Quible & Associates, P.C., on behalf of Eddie Goodrich, has submitted the attached site plan application for the construction of a 90-room hotel with one and two bedroom suites and customary amenities including a swimming pool and lobby.  No other accessory uses such as restaurant or retail are included.  The site is lot 21 of the Small Hotel Parcel within the Village at Nags Head.  It is 2.5 acres in area.  The zoning district is the Village at Nags Head Hotel district.  
‘The proposed hotel includes 62 one-bedroom units and 28 two-bedroom ‘Hotel Suite’ units.  The proposed height of the building is 60 feet.  Two entrances have been proposed; one entrance from Mall Drive and the other from the 40 foot wide access easement on the north side of the property.  Both entrances are in accordance with the unified access plan for this site.  
‘Based on a standard of 1.2 parking spaces per room and 1 space per every four employees, the proposed 112 spaces are consistent with the Town’s parking requirements.  Setbacks, lot coverage, and building separation requirements are also compliant.  A detailed landscaping and buffering plan is included.  The proposal exceeds the minimum landscaping and buffering requirements established by the ordinance, both in physical planted area and number of plants.  
‘Comments from the Town Engineer and the Fire Marshal have also been addressed.

Public Works has reviewed the revised site plan and has provided the following comment:
'A maintenance agreement will need to be drafted by the applicant and signed by the Town stating that the property owner will maintain the portion of the 4” water service line located between the property line and the water meter.  
'The Planning Board reviewed this proposal at their January 17th and February 21st meetings relative to the hotel design guidelines established in Town Code Section 48-371(e).  You will see in your packet architectural elevations, a perspective rendering, and a narrative describing how this project meets the aforementioned hotel design guidelines.  At their February 21st meeting, the Planning Board voted 4-1 to recommend approval of the hotel design as presented, provided that the two larger cupola structures be removed because of their mass and height in excess of 60 feet.  The Planning Board agreed that the smaller cupola structures were appropriate architectural features that provide interest at the roofline and “finish off” the three stair towers.  These features are purely ornamental in nature and should be allowed to remain even though they are above 60 feet in height.  Attached are the Staff reports from the two previous Planning Board meetings.  The two larger cupola structures have been removed from the building therefore, they do not appear on the attached elevations.
‘Throughout the course of this project, concerns have been expressed that condominium ownership of hotel units could result in long-term occupancy which is more consistent with multi-family use than hotel use.  To clarify this, Staff will note that zoning regulations are specific to use and not ownership.  Staff is not concerned that units in a hotel can be individually owned.  However, because this use is being permitted under the hotel classification, units must function as hotel units that serve primarily transient guests.  Staff has several mechanisms available to monitor the activities of hotels and to enforce potential occupancy violations.  One primary method would be to request and review hotel records including rental history of units.  

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their February 21st meeting, the Planning Board voted 4-1 to recommend approval of the project with Staff conditions and also provided that the two larger cupola structures be removed from the building.

‘Staff recommendation:

Staff is recommending approval of this site plan provided that the following condition is addressed:

· Prior to Certificate of Occupancy, a water service line maintenance agreement shall be executed between the Town and the applicant for the portion of the water service line between the right-of-way and the water meter.”
Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned if there were methods in place that the hotel is being used for short-term stays; Mr. Garman said that staff is comfortable with a request for hotel records to determine units not being used in a transient manner; in response to Mayor Cahoon, Mr. Garman stated that if the building is not being used as a hotel, citations will be issued.

In response to Comr. Oakes, Mr. Garman said that simulated cedar shingles that meet fire code will be used.   

Eddie Goodrich, applicant, pointed out that the plans have been submitted to the Village at Nags Head Architecture Committee.

Mayor Cahoon expressed concern about regulation of a condo-hotel; Mr. Goodrich says that his staff will make it clear that they are purchasing a unit within a hotel room and not a condo.  

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to approve the site plan for the proposed Oceanside Hotel, as presented, with the following condition as stipulated by Planning staff:  Prior to a Certificate of Occupancy, a water service line maintenance agreement shall be executed between the Town and the applicant for the portion of the water service line between the right-of-way and the water meter.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes.  

Concern was expressed about obtaining Village Committee approval; Board members felt that they should approve what is submitted and trust the Village to enforce their own regulations.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

Update on Historic District

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized his memo dated February 27, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“On January 19, 2006 the Mayor hosted an informal meeting with property owners and interested citizens from the Historic District to discuss the future of the District. During the meeting several topics were discussed and expanded on by the participants. The following are some of the highlights of the meeting; however, not all individuals in attendance supported the following:

· Keep regulations as simple as possible.

· Preserve the look and feel and character of the district.

· Treat has” District”- not only “historic” houses.

· Cedar shake and lap siding is okay, No vinyl.

· Use Town’s design standards as base to start from.

· Extend zoning and design restrictions across NC 12-to the first row of lots only.

· Staff may want to interview property owners regarding the development of standards.

· The Town should not prohibit or delay demolition of historic structures.

· Consider relaxation of nonconforming zoning situations.

· Investigate if the Town can regulate color.

‘On February 3, 2006, staff met with two individuals who reside in the Historic District to explore some of the ideas brought up at the meeting on January 19th. While the properties owners want retain the “characteristic” of the District, their overriding concern shared by other owners in the District is that they want few, if any new regulations. They would like to see all the houses either natural or the colors that are currently in the District now, but there again not at the expense of regulations. (Ike has indicated that we can regulate house and trim color by zoning).

‘One thing that did come out of the meeting which would be helpful to preserve and promote the District would be for the Town to develop a very detailed design manual based on an inventory of existing homes. Such as manual is commonly called a” pattern book”. This pattern book would contain sketches and diagrams of the houses in the District so that an architect when designing a house for a client could incorporate those design elements in that house design. The pattern book would be a guide that would provide homeowners and architects construction details for roof designs, dormers, porches, etc. If done right, such a design and resource guide would be an outstanding design tool for promoting the “Nags Head style”. It would involve some expense to develop. Staff has available two pattern books, one from Norfolk and one from the Gulf Coast. A copy of each will be placed in the mayor’s office for your review. The Beach Road project will be looking at some of the historic homes and categorizing some of the features of the District but that will not be an exhaustive inventory. Another idea that was discussed was perhaps the Town could retain a staff “architect” to assist homeowners in designing a Nags Head style home.

‘Another area the Town could pursue would be to completely grandfather (by zoning) the homes that are on the National List for repair, maintenance and replacement. For example, if a house burned down, that house could be replaced along with any existing non conformities. However if the intent is to preserve the “look and “feel” of the District, the replacement house should match the original house before it was destroyed. The replacement house would still need to meet CAMA and NFIP regulations. Once completed, the replacement house would not be considered an “historic” house by the state. Zoning currently allows repairs up to 100% of the tax value of the house.

‘As far as zoning changes to the first row of lots west of NC 12 across from the District, the Town did have a public meeting several years ago to consider commercial restrictions in the C2 districts across the street from the historic district. That initiative was not well received by the property owners and did not advance with the Commissioners.

‘Possible actions:

Revise the nonconforming section of the zoning ordinance

Develop a detailed “pattern book”

Zoning ordinance to regulate color and exterior wall materials

Rezone first row of properties west of Virginia Dare Trail”
Mayor Cahoon noted that the property owners did not want a formal historic district; they mostly wanted to preserve the character but did not want to be over-regulated.

It was Board consensus that staff provide a "broad strokes" list of regulations to be considered for the Town's Historic Cottage Row, prior to consideration by the property owners.  The following list was mentioned:  do not create a formal district; allow the delay of the demolition of historic structures; do not allow vinyl siding; allow neutral color tones only.

Board members thanked Mayor Cahoon and Comr. Gray for their efforts concerning the Historic District.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects
Bald Head Island trip - Town Manager Seth Lawless summarized the field trip he and Comr. Gray took to Bald Head Island in February 2006 via a powerpoint presentation entitled Bald Head Island Erosion Project.  Included were a Bald Head Island Beach Groin Field History; photographs of the beach.  Bald Head Island officials are pleased with their system and continue to participate in the 933 project; every other year the harbor is dredged and Bald Head Island receives sand on a scheduled basis; former Mayor Bob Muller in response to a Board question said that the renourished beach for Nags Head is scheduled to be 100 - 150 feet wide.
Coastal Science Engineering update - Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that Coastal Science Engineering (CSE) is very close to submitting an EIS for an emergency beach nourishment project; a report will be provided at the Board’s April 2006 mid-month meeting. 
Legislative trip to Dare County - Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that a trip is being scheduled for May 30 - 31, 2006 with the Town of Kill Devil Hills and other groups associated with the Wanchese Seafood Industrial Park and the Oregon Inlet Waterways Commission to bring congressional staff and key staff from Washington DC into Dare County for a tour of the Dare County beaches.  The purpose of the visit is to express the County’s needs and to provide a first-hand look at the local issues; Paul Ordal with Marlowe and Associates is coordinating the trip. 

Surfside Drive sandbags - Town Manager Seth Lawless reported on the request received from Surfside Drive property owner Beverly Shoemaker for sandbags to fill the gap between the Town sandbag wall and the private sandbag wall; Ms. Shoemaker has offered to pay to close that gap with sandbags; Mayor Cahoon clarified that the Town would need to apply for the permits; Mayor Pro Tem Sadler feels that the Town needs to connect the sandbags on the north end; Comr. Gray feels the Town should allow the sandbags in order to close that gap.  Comr. Oakes feels adding any more sandbags to the mix is a mistake; Comr. Gray and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that they feel that the north side of Surfside will cause major problems unless the Town allows the sandbag connection.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to allow Ms. Beverly Shoemaker, subject to the Town applying for the appropriate permit, and at no cost to the Town, to connect the sandbags to close the 50 foot gap from the Surfside Drive Hardesty house sandbags to the Town sandbags.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

For clarification Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed that it was Board consensus that the Town do nothing further for the southern end of Surfside Drive.  Public Works Director Dave Clark clarified that Town staff is waiting to hear from the Town Attorney that easements on the backside of the properties have been obtained in order to extend the waterline to the properties that need it hopefully by the end of April.   

Consideration of rezoning of Roanoke Shores Subdivision - from February 1, 2006 Board meeting

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated December 22, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“The applicant, Ms. Molly Harrison, is requesting the rezoning of approximately 7.36 acres of land (36 lots) within the Roanoke Shores subdivision from C-2 General Commercial district to R-3 High-Density Residential district. Staff has attached a map showing the subject lots.  In 1998, Ms. Harrison made similar request to rezone 19 acres of the Roanoke Sound Shores subdivision to R-3. The Planning Board at that time voted to recommend the rezoning request to the Board of Commissioners.  Staff also supported the request however, due to some reluctance from some property owners in the subdivision to adopt high density residential zoning, the applicant withdrew her request before the Board of Commissioners conducted the public hearing to consider it.

‘The properties that are the subject of this request abut the Village at Nags Head Baymeadow subdivision to the north and the Speed and Spray go cart track to the south. To the west the site abuts the Roanoke Sound and to the east, a large tract of property that was recently rezoned to Village Commercial (Hotel) from C-2 General Commercial. Despite its long time commercial zoning, the area has developed entirely residentially.  

‘Ms. Harrison’s application explains the reasons for her request. Primarily, the basis for the neighborhood’s desire to become zoned residential, is to require future commercial development sites abutting the subdivision to be buffered with protective commercial buffer yards. In addition, the applicant believes that rezoning the area to a residential zoning district is consistent with the pattern of development that has occurred over the years, and rezoning the area will perpetuate its stable, small scale, residential character.  

‘The following is a report regarding the proposed rezoning in relation to the Town’s Land Use Plan and other considerations of the request:

‘Land Use Plan Classification

The area in question is designated by the Town of Nags Head’s Land Use Plan as a mixture of Transition Class, subclass T-2, and Conservation Class, subclass E-2. Both classifications are areas which are designated for low intensity development. As the area in question is predominantly single family homes, and the rezoning request would permit residential development, staff finds that this request is consistent with the Land Use Plan.

‘Zoning Background

According to the 1962 zoning map this general area of the Town was originally a mixture of R-1, Residential, and B-2, Business District. According to the 1972 zoning ordinance B-2 was a business district primarily designated for residential uses, cottages, and convenience type retail trade establishments along US 158. The remaining portion of the Roanoke Shores subdivision west of US 158 was designated R-1 which allowed exclusively for single family residences. In the mid 1970’s the area was rezoned C-2 General Commercial as it is today.

‘Site Environment

The land area within the proposal area is nearly fully developed. As stated above, there are only 5 undeveloped parcels remaining in the applicant’s proposal area. Despite its commercial zoning, no sites in this area have developed commercially. The only nonresidential use in the vicinity is the power substation on the south side of West Lakeside Street. The vacant lots are partially wooded and generally flat in elevation. 
‘Traffic


The subject property is comprised of the following streets: Lakeside Avenue, Kingfisher Street, Bob White Avenue, and Old Avenue. At this time, Lakeside Avenue, Kingfisher Street, and Bob White Avenue are all public improved streets that have been accepted by the Town for maintenance. Forrest Street which abuts the subject area to the north is a ‘paper’ street which is publicly dedicated but not improved to Town standards. The proposed rezoning would result in significantly less traffic demand on these streets than if the area develops (or redevelops) commercially.

‘Surrounding Properties

The proposed rezoning would not have an adverse effect on surrounding properties or their current uses. New commercial development abutting the proposed area of rezoning would have to meet current protective buffering requirements designed to screen intensive commercial development from residential zoning districts.

‘Nonconformities

The area that is the subject of this rezoning request is currently zoned C-2 General Commercial.  In this zoning district, single family homes are already allowed as permitted uses in accordance with R-3 district dimensional requirements (setbacks and lot coverage.) As the attached map shows, all but 5 of the subject properties are currently developed with single family residences. The requested zoning change requires the same dimensional requirements for development as the current zoning, therefore, so it is extremely unlikely that this proposal would create any nonconformities.

‘Land Use Plan Documentation

Chapter 15 of the 2000 Land and Water Use Plan identifies as a goal for the Town to: ‘continue to grow primarily as a low-density, single family residential community, while also accommodating a limited mix of other housing types’. Within Chapter 23 the plan makes it as priority to ‘encourage a mixture of land uses that consist predominantly of single family and duplex structures’. To implement these goals the Town has maintained an environment which encourages single family and duplex development. 

‘Other statements from the land use plan that support this rezoning request are as follows: 

• The Town shall not increase and shall consider reducing the amount of land zoned commercial (Chapter 15).

• The Town will consider increasing the amount of residential zoned property within Nags Head (Chapter 23).

Staff has determined that the 2000 Land and Water Use Plan supports the proposed rezoning request.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At the Planning Board’s regular meeting of December 20, 2005 6 of the 7 members of the board were present.  The Planning Board members discussed the attached rezoning proposal and staff’s analysis of the request.  The discussion resulted in a  5 to 1 vote to recommend that the Board of Commissioners adopt the requested zoning map change as presented.  Mr. Taylor voted against the motion but did not state his reasons for doing so.
‘Conclusions and Staff Recommendation:

The area in question has been supporting R-3 compliant, single-family development for many years. While it is unlikely commercial development would locate within this established residential neighborhood, there is sufficient cause to believe that commercial development or redevelopment- could be disruptive to local residents and potentially destabilize this area. In addition, the proposal if approved would not increase nonconformities.  The Planning and Development Staff recommend that the rezoning request be approved primarily because what is being requested is consistent with the existing development pattern in this area and the proposal is consistent with the adopted 2000 Land and Water Use Plan. As was stated earlier, single family homes are allowed as permitted uses in the C-2 district provided they are developed in accordance with R-3 standards.”
MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the request for the rezoning of the Roanoke Shores Subdivision to R-3 based on the findings that the request is consistent with the existing development pattern in this area and that the proposal is consistent with the adopted 2000 Land and Water Use Plan as development of the Subdivision has been primarily residential.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler.

Comr. Gray noted that Subdivision residents Katrina Passas and George McLean are now in agreement with the proposed rezoning. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler thanked Planning staff for facilitating the neighborhood meeting.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

Update on beach accesses - from February 1, 2006 Board meeting

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized his agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:
"As the Town prepares for another summer season, Public Works was asked to provide an updated status report on the Town’s public beach accesses.  The report indicates that no accesses are presently closed due to storm damage, two accesses (Albatross and Barnes Streets) are currently closed undergoing crosswalk replacements, and grant funds have been requested for improvements at four additional accesses."

	NAGS HEAD PUBLIC WORKS

	BEACH ACCESS INFORMATION

	 
	 
	 
	Date Prepared:
	 
	15-Apr-06

	 
	 
	 
	"NEW"
	 
	HANDI-
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	(POST
	STEPS
	CAPPED
	BIKE
	 

	ACCESS
	DESCRIPTION
	"OLD"
	ISABEL)
	ONLY
	ACCESSIBLE
	RACK
	COMMENTS

	Eighth
	Veh. Ramp/Handicap Accessible
	X
	 
	 
	X
	√
	 

	Albatross
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	X
	 
	X
	 
	√
	Upgrading w/FY2005-06 CIP & Grant Funds

	Gallery Row
	No improvements
	X
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Abalone
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 
	Funds requested in FY 2007-2008 CIP

	Admiral
	Parking/Vehicle Ramp Only
	X
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Baltic
	Parking only
	X
	 
	 
	 
	 
	Constructing new crossover w/Grant Funds

	Barnes
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 
	Upgrading w/FY2005-06 CIP & Grant Funds

	Blackman
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 
	 

	Bonnet
	Bathhouse - Handicap Access/Crosswalk
	X
	 
	 
	X
	√
	 

	Bittern
	Parking only
	X
	 
	 
	 
	 
	Funds requested in FY 2008-2009 CIP & from DCM

	Bladen
	Pedestrian Crosswalk/HC Accessible
	 
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 

	Bainbridge
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	X
	 
	 
	 

	Curlew
	New - Grant funded - Beach Access
	 
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 

	Hollowell
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	X
	 
	 
	 

	Conch
	Veh. Ramp/Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	 
	X
	√
	 

	Small Street
	No improvements
	X
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Enterprise
	Veh. Ramp/Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 

	Loggerhead
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	 X
	 
	 
	 

	Town Hall
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 
	Funds requested in FY 2006-2007 CIP & from DCM

	Epstein
	Bathhouse/Ped. Crosswalk
	X
	 
	X
	 
	√
	 

	Forrest
	Veh. Ramp/Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	 
	X
	√
	 

	Grouse
	No improvements
	X
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Glidden
	Pedestrian Crosswalk/HC Accessible
	 
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 

	Gull
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	X
	 
	 
	 

	Gray Eagle
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	X
	 
	 
	 

	Gulfstream
	Veh. Ramp/Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 

	Governor
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	X
	 
	 
	 

	Huron
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	X
	 
	 
	 

	Holden
	Pedestrian Crosswalk/HC Accessible
	 
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 

	Hargrove
	Bathhouse - Handicap Accessible
	X
	 
	 
	X
	 
	 

	Ida
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	X
	 
	 
	 

	Isabella
	small gravel parking lot
	X
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Islington
	Pedestrian Crosswalk
	 
	X
	X
	 
	 
	 

	Indigo Street
	Pedestrian Crosswalk/HC Accessible
	 
	X
	 
	X
	 
	Grant Funds requested for Improvements*

	Jay
	Clay walkway only
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	June Street
	Pedestrian Crosswalk/HC Accessible
	 
	X
	 
	X
	 
	Grant Funds requested for Improvements*

	James 
	Nothing put back after Isabel
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Jacob
	Clay walkway only
	X
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Juncos
	Pedestrian Crosswalk/HC Accessible
	 
	X
	 
	X
	 
	 

	
	* - Improvements include parking lots, showers, bike racks, landscaping and signs.
	
	

	 
	- Temporarily closed, or under construction.
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	- Grant funds recently requested from Division of Coastal Management (along with the W. Forrest Street Soundside Access)


It was Board consensus that staff prepare a revised Town Park Policy that would include electricity as an amenity to the site for consideration at the April 19, 2006 mid-month meeting. 

NEW BUSINESS

Consideration of low bid for remodel of Fire Station #16 dormitories

The memo from Public Works Director Dave Clark's memo dated April 11, 2006 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Three bids were received for the remodeling of the Fire Station 16 dormitories.

'Bid amounts are as follows: 
Kevin Jones Construction Co.

$24,970.00

                            
 
Earth Saver Construction Co. 

$27,400.00 

                                
Outer Banks Construction Co. 
$33,525.00

'Funds in the amount of $16,500 were budgeted for this project in the FY 2005-2006 CIP.  In addition, a total of $65,000 was included in line item 530 543500 (Maintenance and Repair Buildings) for painting Station 16 and Town Hall.  The actual cost of the painting contract was $30,428.00.  This left an “unencumbered” balance of $34,572.00.  We have spent a total of $515.00 for engineering design and plan preparation (to the Town Engineer – Bissell Professional Group) for this project.  This will bring the total project cost to $25,485.00.  The additional $8,985.00 needed to cover the cost of engineering and construction will come from line 530 543500, from the funds left from the painting project.

'We recommend transferring the necessary funds from 530 543500 and authorizing the Town Manager to execute a contract with Kevin Jones Construction Company for this project.”
MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the request to accept the low bid of $24,970 from Kevin Jones Construction Company for the remodel of Fire Station #16 dormitories as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY 

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Presentation to Planning Board

Town Attorney Ike McRee noted that he recently provided a conflict of interest presentation to the Planning Board; previously he spoke with the Board of Adjustments concerning conflict of interest.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Request for Closed Session

Town Attorney Ike McRee requested a Closed Session to discuss personnel.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Final applications for DCM beach access improvement grants for June St., W. Forrest St., Bittern St., Town Hall, and Indigo St.
The agenda summary sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"As the Town prepares for another summer season, Public Works was asked to provide an updated status report on the Town’s public beach accesses.  The report indicates that no accesses are presently closed due to storm damage, two accesses (Albatross and Barnes Streets) are currently closed undergoing crosswalk replacements, and grant funds have been requested for improvements at four additional accesses."

Town Manager Seth Lawless said that final applications are due to DCM end of April 2006.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned what Forrest Street would encompass if improved; Mayor Cahoon said that there would not be a vehicular access and it would strictly be a light pedestrian, child-friendly site; way to start process to open up an ocean to sound access.
MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve final grant application submittals for all five (5) access sites (June St., W. Forrest St., Bittern St., Town Hall, and Indigo St.) as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).  

The resolutions, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING SUBMISSION OF FULL PUBLIC ACCESS GRANT APPLICATION FOR JUNE STREET BEACH ACCESS IMPROVEMENTS

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head, NC has applied for grant funds from the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources/Division of Coastal Management (NCDCM) to improve the public facility at the June Street beach access; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has been notified by the NCDCM that the June Street beach access has been selected for further consideration for funding; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has reviewed the full application for the June Street beach access and agreed to contribute its local share of the total project cost of $73,000 if approved.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head:

1) That submission of the full grant application for the June Street beach access is hereby approved. 

2) That the Mayor and the Clerk be and they are hereby authorized to sign and execute the grant application for and on behalf of the Town of Nags Head and forward the same to the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources.

3) That upon execution, a copy of said application be filed with the minutes of this meeting.

'RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING SUBMISSION OF FULL PUBLIC ACCESS GRANT APPLICATION FOR W. FORREST STREET BEACH ACCESS IMPROVEMENTS

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head, NC has applied for grant funds from the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources/Division of Coastal Management (NCDCM) to improve the public facility at the W. Forrest Street beach access; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has been notified by the NCDCM that the W. Forrest Street beach access has been selected for further consideration for funding; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has reviewed the full application for the W. Forrest Street beach access and agreed to contribute its local share of the total project cost of $50,500 if approved.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head:

1)

That submission of the full grant application for the W. Forrest Street beach 



access is hereby approved. 

2)

That the Mayor and the Clerk be and they are hereby authorized to sign and 



execute the grant application for and on behalf of the Town of Nags Head and 



forward the same to the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural 



Resources.

3)

That upon execution, a copy of said application be filed with the minutes of this 



meeting."

"RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING SUBMISSION OF FULL PUBLIC ACCESS GRANT APPLICATION FOR BITTERN STREET BEACH ACCESS IMPROVEMENTS

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head, NC has applied for grant funds from the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources/Division of Coastal Management (NCDCM) to improve the public facility at the Bittern Street beach access; AND"

'WHEREAS, the Town has been notified by the NCDCM that the Bittern Street beach access has been selected for further consideration for funding; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has reviewed the full application for the Bittern Street beach access and agreed to contribute its local share of the total project cost of $46,500 if approved.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head:

1)

That submission of the full grant application for the Bittern Street beach access is 


hereby approved. 

2)

That the Mayor and the Clerk be and they are hereby authorized to sign and 



execute the grant application for and on behalf of the Town of Nags Head and 



forward the same to the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural 



Resources.

3)

That upon execution, a copy of said application be filed with the minutes of this 



meeting."

"RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING SUBMISSION OF FULL PUBLIC ACCESS GRANT APPLICATION FOR TOWN HALL BEACH ACCESS IMPROVEMENTS

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head, NC has applied for grant funds from the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources/Division of Coastal Management (NCDCM) to improve the public facility at the Town Hall beach access; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has been notified by the NCDCM that the Town Hall beach access has been selected for further consideration for funding; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has reviewed the full application for the Town Hall beach access and agreed to contribute its local share of the total project cost of $76,500 if approved.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head:

1)

That submission of the full grant application for the Town Hall beach access is 



hereby approved. 

2)

That the Mayor and the Clerk be and they are hereby authorized to sign and 



execute the grant application for and on behalf of the Town of Nags Head and 



forward the same to the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural 



Resources.

3)

That upon execution, a copy of said application be filed with the minutes of this 



meeting.

'RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING SUBMISSION OF FULL PUBLIC ACCESS GRANT APPLICATION FOR INDIGO STREET BEACH ACCESS IMPROVEMENTS

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head, NC has applied for grant funds from the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources/Division of Coastal Management (NCDCM) to improve the public facility at the Indigo Street beach access; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has been notified by the NCDCM that the Indigo Street beach access has been selected for further consideration for funding; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has reviewed the full application for the Indigo Street beach access and agreed to contribute its local share of the total project cost of $66,000 if approved.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head:

1)

That submission of the full grant application for the Indigo Street beach access is 


hereby approved. 

2)

That the Mayor and the Clerk be and they are hereby authorized to sign and 



execute the grant application for and on behalf of the Town of Nags Head and 



forward the same to the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural 



Resources.

3)

That upon execution, a copy of said application be filed with the minutes of this 



meeting."

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Demo project to convert cooking grease

Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that at 8:00 a.m. on Friday, April 7, 2006 a demonstration involving the conversion of cooking grease into fuel to power diesel motors will be held at Kelly's Restaurant.  The demonstration was coordinated by Sen. Basnight's office.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Upcoming Hurricane Conference

Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that the Town is planning on sending several employees to the Hurricane Conference next week.  He will be leaving for the Conference on Wednesday, April 12, 2006; several are leaving earlier as debris management and Joint Information Center (JIC) classes are being held prior to Wednesday.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Multi-use path on US 158

Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that staff continues to work with NC DOT concerning a multi-use path on the west side of US 158 beginning at the Barnes Street signal crossing.  NC DOT has reported that this would involve piping in the ditches and building the path on top of the ditches.  Approximately 14 - 15 feet would be required to be left for a new traffic lane on US 158 and some type of barrier would be needed to protect those on the path.  Rough designs will be prepared in-house and submitted to NC DOT for review and approval.

After discussion, it was Board consensus for staff to concentrate on the northern Town line on US 158 for the start of the multi-use path.

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Cahoon - Discussion of Budget Workshop dates

Mayor Cahoon provided the following dates for budget workshops:  

Wednesday, May 17

Tuesday, May 23

Wednesday, May 31

Wednesday, June 7th for possible adoption
Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Session

Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to discuss land matters.

Mayor Cahoon - Citizens Advisory Committee membership

Mayor Cahoon discussed with Board members the future of the Citizens Advisory Committee; the following was noted: 

-
A CAC presentation at the Board meeting is not necessary every month

-
CAC minutes are to be reviewed when applicable

-
Quarterly CAC meetings instead of monthly meetings may mean more participation from non-
resident property owners

-
CAC idea of inclusion of CAC Section in the Town Newsletters is a good idea

Staff was directed to take this information back to the CAC for their consideration. 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Gray - Beach Road crosswalks

Comr. Gray stated that he has received a suggestion from resident John High to install signs at the beach accesses indicating that vehicles are to yield to pedestrians in crosswalks; additional crosswalk signs should also be painted on the Beach Road where appropriate.

Chief Cameron responded and said that during the summer months the pedestrian sign symbols are on the beach access signage and verbiage could be added indicating that vehicles are to yield to pedestrians in crosswalks.  
Comr. Oakes said that painting crosswalks on the Beach Road would also be effective.

It was Board consensus that staff provide a list of suggested beach access areas for crosswalk paintings/signs for discussion at the April 19, 2006 mid-month meeting. 

Comr. Gray - Town Code modifications

Comr. Gray reported that the Town Code research committee has met several times and will meet again soon.  A report with a list of suggested Town Code modifications will be provided for Board discussion at an upcoming meeting.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Volunteer Fire Dept. (VFD) Meeting

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler thanked Chief Cameron, Chief Osborne, and Town Manager Lawless for their preparation of the letter forwarded to the Volunteer Fire Department concerning the Monday, April 3, 2006 meeting. 

Fire Chief Butch Osborne provided a synopsis from the Monday night meeting; the VFD policy was adopted by the Board in January 2006; the VFD response January policy adopted by the Board; VFD in response to that policy considered themselves in violation of their by-laws and the President and body felt that dissolution of the VFD, Inc. was the answer.  A 75% vote was in order to dissolve that organization; that vote was supposed to be held Monday night but there was not enough in attendance for dissolution of the Corporation.   

So he has stopped process of only allowed volunteers to be close to Nags Head and not anywhere in Dare County - they are completely rewriting their by-laws but the function of VFD has not changed.

Chief Cameron said that he has encouraged the VFD to not pursue dissolving their contract; recognize Mr. Norrell for his years of service to the Town; the process is the right thing to do and has been planned for the past eight (8) years; Comr. Gray while contract still in effect until December 2006, nothing in contract that authorizes the VFD to hire their own volunteers.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler thanked Comr. Gray for his efforts.
Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Ordinance on Consent Agenda and no limit on bulkheads

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned Planning Director Tim Wilson about the height limit for bulkheads; Mr. Wilson explained that the Town Code utilizes the same height regulation for bulkheads as it does for fences.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Positive comments on the Town’s appearance 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported that she has received positive comments from former Mayor Bob Muller and several others on the Town's appearance.  She thanked staff for all their hard work.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Beach Nourishment project funding

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked Board members to finalize the decision concerning beach nourishment funding.  She asked the Board where the Town is in the decision-making process and if proceeding, what funding mechanism will be used.  She questioned if there were still time to participate in the November 2006 referendum process; Town Manager Lawless said that it would be very difficult at this time to be ready for the referendum as a bond attorney would need to be hired to prepare a bond order.  
Mayor Pro Tem Sadler also questioned if there would be any participation from Dare County.  She would like the Board to either take action concerning beach nourishment - either the emergency project or the 933 project - or to not include it on future Board agendas.  The Town continues to fund Coastal Science Engineering who is preparing a plan for a proposed emergency project.
It was Board consensus that the Town Beach Nourishment Committee present possible financing models for discussion/consideration by the Board at the April 19, 2006 mid-month meeting.

Former Mayor/Beach Nourishment Committee Chair Bob Muller stated that the 933 project costs are higher - approximately 3 times higher than the S1 borrow area project; at the April 19, 2006 mid-month meeting when CSE is here may be good time for BOC to make decision and the Committee can provide financing models if requested.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked Mr. Muller's Beach Nourishment Committee to come with both financing proposals for discussion at the mid-month meeting.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Budget workshops and dog park

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that the proposed dog park will be discussed during the upcoming budget hearings.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - National debt

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that she has received a letter with no return address which asked about the  national debt.  Town Manager Seth Lawless and Finance Officer Kim Kenny provided debt information to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler.   She commended past administrations.

Comr. Oakes - Beach Nourishment

Comr. Oakes stated that he would like the Board to make a decision on beach nourishment; to ask Dare County for funding; and to approve the moving forward of a referendum for the November 2006 election. 

Comr. Oakes - Flashing lights at Nags Head Elementary School

Comr. Oakes asked about the possibility of flashing speed limit signal lights in the vicinity of the Nags Head Elementary School.   Chief Cameron reported on a recent meeting with NC DOT who determined that  flashing signals for a speed limit zone was not warranted on the bypass; NC DOT stated that they would continue to review the issue.  School Board Maintenance Director Jim Winebarger reported to Chief Cameron that he has brought up the issue with the Board of Education and the Chairman has indicated that he will also bring this issue up for discussion.  

Comr. Oakes - FEMA Berm reimbursement

In response to Comr. Oakes, Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that the Town has been preliminarily approved for $989,000 from FEMA for the berm reimbursement; this amount was over the original project worksheet (overages). 

Administrative Assistant/Public Information Officer Roberta Thuman reported that it is expected that the only reimbursement the Town will not receive is the $280,000 spent for sprigging the berm (which will be appealed as it is required by CAMA), and the $9,000 spent when sand was moved from Baltic Street.  Ms. Thuman stated that she expects the Town to receive all else for the berm and sandbag projects.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed that sprigging was required but FEMA says we did not build a permanent dune so they feel it was not required to be sprigged.  CAMA has submitted a letter indicating the sprigging was required.  FEMA is aware that the Town will appeal.

Comr. Oakes - Rules concerning adoption of ordinances in Consent Agenda

Comr. Oakes said that he would like the Board to consider changing its rules of procedures so ordinance amendments are not placed on the Consent Agenda for adoption.   

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked that staff provide a copy of any ordinance that has a sunset clause or that may be discussed by the Board in the near future to provide a copy to applicants (developers and/or homeowners).

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:    In accordance with GS 143-318-11 (a) (3) (5) and (6), Comr. Oakes made a motion to enter Closed Session to provide instruction to staff concerning the acquisition of real property, to consult with the attorney to protect the attorney/client privilege; and to discuss a personnel issue.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).  The time was 4:56 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to return to Open Session.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).    Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that during Closed Session direction was given to the Town Manager concerning land matters and no final actions were taken.  The time was 5:30 p.m.

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adjourn to a mid-month Board meeting on Wednesday, April 19, 2006 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).  The time was 5:31 p.m.







_______________________________







Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
___________________________

Mayor:

___________________________



M. Renée Cahoon
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